
 
 

Enfield Board of Selectmen 

Enfield Budget Committee 

 

 

Public Works Facility 

74 Lockehaven Road 

Enfield, New Hampshire 

 

 

MINUTES of February 6, 2013 

 

 

Board of Selectmen:  Donald J. Crate, Sr., Chairman (Absent/Excused); John W. Kluge; Fred 

Cummings 

 

Budget Committee:  Doug Pettibone, Chairman; Shirley Green, Paul Mirski, Annabelle 

Bamforth, Sam Eaton, Lori Saladino, Gail Malz, Gayle Hulva, Janet Shepard 

 

Administrative Staff:  Steven Schneider, Town Manager; Alisa D. Bonnette, Executive 

Assistant 

 

Others: Marjorie Carr, Phil Cronenwett, Francine Lozeau, Tony Lozeau, Kurt Gotthardt 

 

 

SELECTMEN’S MEETING & 

PUBLIC HEARING ON A BOND OR NOTE OVER $100,000 

 

Mr. Kluge opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 6:30 PM.  He read the public hearing notice for a 

bond over $100,000 for the proposed repair and repaving of Jones Hill Road. 

 

Mr. Cummings moved to open the public hearing at 6:32 PM, Mr. Kluge seconded, vote 

unanimous in favor of the motion. 

 

Mr. Schneider did a presentation for the proposed Jones Hill Road project.  (See attachment: 

JonesHillRoad.pdf) 

 

Multi-year borrowing will provide funds for the entire length of Jones Hill Road.  About 1 mile 

from Lockehaven Road to Bryant will be reconstructed and about a ½ mile from Bryant to the 

Canaan town line will receive a skim coat. 

 

“Sweeping” includes a roller broom that creates a surface for pavement to adhere to. 

 

Mr. Kluge invited questions from the audience. 
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Mr. Pettibone asked when the project was expected to start.  He was informed that it needs to be 

dry so probably late July or August when it’s likely to have the least amount of moisture.  

Construction should take about a month.   

 

Mrs. Saladino asked who makes the financing choice.  She was informed it was the Board of 

Selectmen who would do so. 

 

Paul Mirski asked if Town crews would do the work.  He was informed the Town crews would 

work on drainage, culverts, base material and compacting.  The paving would be done by a 

contractor who would do other paving jobs for the Town at the same time to save money. 

 

Mr. Mirski asked if larger culverts were planned.  Mr. Schneider was not sure. 

 

Mr. Mirski noted that this was presented as a water problem primarily.  He would have expected 

more money spent on replacing more sub-base.   

 

Discussion ensued regarding failed culverts and past washing out of Jones Hill Road. 

 

Mr. Mirski noted that the road is subject to frost heaving.  If the sub-base is not good to start with 

he doesn’t know how just drainage will work. 

 

Mr. Schneider said 1 foot of new base should address the heaving issues.  The road repairs are 

expected to last up to 15 years.  Route 4 was completely redone and should last 30 to 40 years.  

The original plan at $800,000 was to reconstruct to that degree.   

 

Gail Malz inquired as to the life expectancy of the work.  She was informed that after 10 – 15 

years the road would need another layer of pavement. 

 

Mr. Gotthardt asked if the compactor roller would be a rental, what the cost was and how long it 

would be rented for.  Mr. Schneider said it would be rented for about a month.  We can possibly 

us it for other projects during that month as well.  Typically the Town rents some larger 

equipment that is needed only seasonally. 

 

Gail Malz asked about the Town’s other debt service. Mr. Schneider responded that there is other 

debt service supported only by TIF dollars and won’t affect the existing tax rate.   Mrs. Malz 

noted that the Public Works debt has just been paid off.  Mr. Schneider concurred.  The Public 

Works payments were $120,000/year. 

 

There was brief discussion of culvert types. 

 

Mr. Gotthardt suggested clarification in the title stating the project would be the entire length of 

Jones Hill in Enfield, so people don’t think Enfield will do work on the portion of Jones Hill that 

is in Canaan. 

 

There were no further questions. 
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Mr. Cummings moved to close the hearing at 6:50 PM, Mr. Kluge seconded, vote unanimous in 

favor of the motion. 

 

The Selectmen’s meeting was adjourned at 6:50 PM 

 

 

PUBLIC BUDGET HEARING 

 

 

Mrs. Saladino moved to open the public budget hearing at 6:50 PM, Mrs. Shepard seconded, 

vote unanimous in favor of the motion. 

 

Mr. Pettibone made a budget presentation.  (See attachment BudgetHearing2013.pdf) 

 

Mr. Schneider made a Capital Improvement Program (CIP) presentation (see attachment 

CIP_2013_Presentation.pdf)    

 

Discussion ensued regarding CIP projects, such as repair and painting of Whitney hall. 

 

In 2013, approximately $264,000 will be put into the CIP reserve fund.  This is an increase over 

prior years.  It requires a 5 cent increase in the tax rate each year.  We may not need to raise the 

full 5 cents if property values increase. 

 

The cost of the Jones Hill Road project was reduced by reviewing the project and changing the 

construction plans while still meeting our needs.  $30,000 in engineering costs for Jones Hill 

Road was encumbered for use in 2013. 

 

Borrowing currently makes sense at today’s low interest rates and assists with building CIP 

reserves.  The Town is using as many funding sources as possible to minimize any tax rate 

impact. 

 

Doug Pettibone commented on the EPA history as it relates to the salt/sand shed. 

 

Mr. Schneider responded that this facility is in the middle of a watershed, close to a wetland 

located both across the street and around the property.  The salt has to be covered to be stored 

here to prevent run-off. 

 

Mr. Mirski asked about the annual cost to use Shedd Street for salt storage.  Mr. Schneider noted 

that the savings we realize is dependent upon the storms and winter weather we see. 

 

Mr. Eaton asked how long the shed will last.  He was informed by Mr. Schneider it should last 

about 30 – 40 years.  We’ll see savings the first year. 

 

Mr. Pettibone acknowledges the financial savings but note that it’s more than immediate 

payback, its environmental issues. 
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Discussion ensued regarding the CIP Expenditure Schedule.  Mrs. Shepard asked what is 

included in the miscellaneous category.  She was informed it includes expenditures such as 

building maintenance, Whitney Hall Repairs, Community Building HVAC, etc. 

 

Kurt Gotthardt asked at what age cruisers are retired.  He also asked if a cost analysis had been 

done on keeping them 5 years. 

 

Mr. Schneider replied that they are retired at 4 years and keeping them any longer than that 

would be pushing it.  After 4 years they typically have 130,000 to 140,000 miles on them. 

 

The annual 5 cent CIP tax increase was discussed.  There is a certain dollar amount, currently 

$27,000, the Town must raise to keep on track with the plan.  Should property values increase it 

may take less than 5 cents to raise the needed amount.  Doug Pettibone noted that the CIP Plan is 

a 15 year plan that will be reviewed annually.  Sam Eaton suggested raising 5 cents annually 

even if it raises more funds than are actually needed and reduce the length of time we need to 

lease.   

 

Mr. Mirski asked about how the Town’s funds are invested.  Mr. Schneider informed him 

investments are typically in CD’s as the Trustees can’t gamble with Town funds.  They do invest 

the funds for the highest return possible while still having those funds available when we need 

them. 

 

Kurt Gotthardt asked if the thermal camera for the Fire Department is a new piece of equipment 

or a replacement.  He was informed that it is a replacement for the current thermal camera that is 

about 8-10 years old, not working, outdated and not supportable. 

 

Mr. Gotthardt asked if there is a minimum dollar amount that the Budget Committee considers 

for savings.  He was informed by Mr. Pettibone that where the CIP requests must meet certain 

criteria, the Budget Committee reviews items down to dollars.  In a dramatic measure of 

austerity the Budget Committee reduced its own budget from $800 to $50. 

 

Mr. Gotthardt noted that he submitted a petition on streetlights.  He was informed by Mr. 

Pettibone that the Budget Committee would not discuss this petitioned article because it is not a 

moneyed article and the Committee doesn’t have to weigh in on it. 

 

Mr. Gotthardt pointed out that indirectly it is money because if lights stay we have to pay or if 

they’re removed it costs the Town less.  There is the option of keeping lights and having them 

privately paid for. 

 

Mr. Schneider said in the 2011 there was a budget of $24,000 for streetlights.  In 2013 there’s a 

budget of $17,000.  There are some savings in changing lights to LEDs. 

 

There were no further questions. 

 

Mrs. Green moved to close the public budget hearing at 7:32 PM, Mr. Mirski seconded, vote 

unanimous in favor of the motion. 
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BUDGET MEETING 

 

Mr. Pettibone opened the Budget Meeting at 7:33 PM. 

 

Mrs. Shepard move to approve the minutes of January 31, 2013 as printed, Mrs. Green seconded, 

vote unanimous in favor of the motion. 

 

The Budget Committee reviewed the 2013 Warrant. 

 

Article 4 – Jones Hill Road project: 

Mr. Mirski moved to recommend Article 4, Mrs. Green seconded, vote unanimous in favor of the 

motion. 

 

Article 5 – Operating Budget: 

Mrs. Green moved to recommend Article 5, Mrs. Malz seconded, vote unanimous in favor of the 

motion. 

 

Article 6 – Salt/Sand Shed: 

Mrs. Green moved to recommend Article 6, Mrs. Malz seconded. 

 

Mr. Schneider explained this article draws funds from 3 different sources and has no impact on 

the tax rate; the funds have already been raised. 

 

Vote unanimous in favor of recommending Article 6. 

 

Article 7 – CIP Capital Reserves: 

Mrs. Green moved to recommend Article 7, Mr. Mirski seconded, vote unanimous in favor of the 

motion. 

 

Article 8 – Transfer Station Storage Shed: 

Mrs. Malz moved to recommend Article 8, Mrs. Hulva seconded. 

 

Mr. Cummings reported the Selectmen voted at their meeting of February 5
th

 to recommend this 

article, but to wait until later in the year to build it.  They will wait and see what impact there is 

by any changes in the curbside trash pickup.  The shed would be used to store a tractor used at 

the Transfer Station, as well as the more valuable recyclables. 

 

Mr. Pettibone asked why $15,000.  He was informed this is for a 24 x 24 shed with double 

garage doors. 

 

Vote unanimous in favor of recommending Article 8. 

 

Article 10 – Municipal Facilities, Maintenance and Equipment CRF 

Mrs. Green moved to recommend Article 10, Mr. Eaton seconded, vote unanimous in favor of 

the motion. 
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Article 11 – Cruiser Lease: 

Mr. Eaton moved to recommend Article 11, Mr. Mirski seconded, vote unanimous in favor of the 

motion. 

 

Article 13 – Deposit to CIP CRF: 

Mrs. Saladino moved to recommend Article 13, Mrs. Green seconded, vote unanimous in favor 

of the motion. 

 

Article 14 – Thermal Imaging Camera: 

Mrs. Malz moved to recommend Article 14, Mrs. Shepard seconded.  Vote: 9 in favor, one 

opposed, motion to recommend carried. 

 

Article 15 – Cemetery Maintenance Expendable Trust: 

Mrs. Malz moved to recommend Article 15, Mr. Eaton seconded, vote unanimous in favor of the 

motion. 

 

Article 16 – Boardwalk: 

Mrs. Saladino moved to recommend Article 16, Mrs. Shepard seconded.  Vote: Unanimously 

opposed.  Article 16 is not recommended by the Budget Committee by a vote of 10-0. 

 

MS-7: Budget Form: 

The Budget Committee signed the MS-7 Budget of the Town. 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 

The meeting of the Budget Committee was adjourned at 7:45 PM 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alisa Bonnette 


